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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, January 9, 2019
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The regularly scheduled monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:32 A.M. on Wednesday, January 9, 2019, in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council  Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Bill Gulliford; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Bobby Baker, Ex-Officio; Commissioners Matt Brockelman and Jill D. Haskell were excused; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Adri Segui, Legislative Assistant; John J.  Jackson, Council Research Division.  (See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its December 12, 2019 meeting, as distributed.

Dr. Gerard Pinto fielded questions on the 2018 Manatee Protection Implementation Plan that had previously been distributed for the Commissioners’ review.  In response to a question about the time frame for Manatee Protection Implementation Plans, Dr. Pinto explained that in 2020, the City is expected to revisit and, if necessary, revise the Plan.
In the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. White reported that there has been excessive runoff in the river this year, the result of considerable rainfall throughout the year. He explained that we have had a warm winter and that water temperatures have been warm.  Salinity is abnormally low and tides are running higher than normal.  There has not been a lot of marine activity to report.
Dr. White reported that negotiations are currently underway for efforts to acquire JTA property in Mayport, near the ferry, for dockage area to berth the Ocearch shark tracking research vessel.   The research vessel will be in Mayport in February.
There will be a forum at Jacksonville University on January 19, 2019 that will focus on hurricanes and sea level rise.  The forum will be hosted by SECOORA (Southeast Coastal Ocean Observing Regional Association, part of the NOAA system), St. Johns Riverkeeper and Jacksonville University.

In his report on the status of manatees in the river and tributaries, Dr. Pinto reported that there have been two manatee fatalities since his last report.  One was in the Ortega River basin, the cause linked to cold stress.  The other was in the Ribault River, also the result of cold stress.  At the end of 2018, there had been eleven (11) manatee fatalities reported for the year.  None of the eleven manatee fatalities reported in 2018 were the result of watercraft related issues.  Statewide, the total number of manatee fatalities was 823; 121 were watercraft-related.   211 manatee fatalities statewide were attributed to red tide.
Dr. Pinto indicated that the state’s manatee population is increasing.  He explained the variables involved with aerial surveys in counting manatees.

The Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, said that she was interested in knowing what were the criteria in the State of Florida’s mandate to thirteen counties to have a manatee protection plan in place.  Dr. White explained that the counties were identified as the jurisdictions that had had the most manatee fatalities reported in the State.  Originally, there were only 12 counties identified.  Duval County was subsequently added to the list because of the high number of watercraft-related fatalities in Duval County.  The manatee protection plans were crafted by the State of Florida in the 1970s.  Dr. White explained that while the status of manatees has changed from endangered species to threatened species, the protective mechanisms for manatees remain intact.  He added that boaters have increasingly been adhering to manatee protective measures such as signage in no-wake zones that have resulted in a reduction of the number and frequency of watercraft-related fatalities.
Dr. White said that there is no correlation between the construction of additional marina slips and manatee fatalities.  Marinas, he explained, are like parking lots; parking lots do not cause automobile accidents.

Commissioner Lindsey Brock reported on a new permitting process agreement between the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.  The previous agreement had expired in May 2018.  The process, Special Pragmatic General Permit (SPGP) was raised in the course of the previous Commission meeting’s (December) discussion of the design and construction of Mayport docks.  Commission Brock indicated that he would report back and provide an update on the new permitting process after attending webinar public information on December 13, 2018.
Commissioner Brock explained what the permit agreement changes between the State of Florida and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers entailed, particularly regarding the permit procedure.  According to Commissioner Brock, the core part of the changes in the permitting procedures and process were that maintenance dredging is no longer included in the general permit.  However, permits that were issued before December 31, 2018 are not affected by the changes.

At the December 12, 2018 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission, Dr. White reported that at a December 11, 2018 meeting of the Mayport Waterfronts Partnership the engineering and architectural firm Reynolds, Smith and Hills had been awarded a contract to design and construct new docks at Mayport.  At today’s Commission meeting, Alex Dacosta, Bridge Engineer, RS&H, provided the Commission with a presentation

 on the firm’s planning for  the design and construction of Mayport docks. 
Mr. Dacosta explained that the project is presently in the preliminary study phase to determine what the problems are and how best to proceed.   He explained that commercial fishing in Mayport was significantly diminished by factors such as hurricane damage and JaxPort’s acquisition of waterfront property for a once planned cruise ship terminal.
RS&H and the Mayport Waterfronts Partnership envision the return of docks that would provide dockage for shrimp and recreational boats.  In addition, future plans include restaurants, the research vessel Ocearch, charter fishing and other amenities that would make Mayport a destination for tourists.
Mr. Dacosta described a timeline in place for impending meetings of stakeholders and a formal announcement to introduce the project.  He also indicated that a bathymetric survey would be undertaken to determine the depth of the water for pilings and other information.
Mr. Dacosta also explained a permitting plan, a design criteria summary and what the immediate next steps in the project would entail.  

Council Member Gulliford said that the time was nearing for the crafting of legislation for a lease of land for the Ocearch vessel’s operation.  The lease would involve the City of Jacksonville, Ocearch and Jacksonville University.

In response to a question, Mr. Dacosta explained that concrete pilings had a longer life than wood pilings.  Wood pilings would not be strong enough to moor the Ocearch vessel.

Council Member Gulliford suggested that it might be a good idea to invite Chris Flagg of the Haskell Company to the next or a future Waterways Commission meeting.  Mr. Flagg is doing a lot of design work at Mayport and would probably welcome suggestions and ideas from the meeting.

In New Business, Council Member Al Ferraro expressed his concern about trucks on Cedar Point Road in his North Jacksonville district.  Trucks are hauling spoil material from a dredging site.  The dredge site is the Intracoastal Waterways and the dredge spoil is being transported to a dredge spoils site on Black Hammock Island. Council Member Ferraro explained that the trucks transporting the dredge spoil are damaging the road and creating hazardous conditions for other drivers and vehicles.  Ms. Boyer suggested that Public Works Department be made aware of the situation and that since the dredge operation is being funded by FIND, it might be worthwhile to ascertain whether there are FIND funds that could be tapped for road repair work.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr. would like to have a noticed meeting to discuss the adaptive kayak launches in Lee County.

Commissioner Marshall Adkison wants the Commission to give some thought to identifying a possible funding source for reef restoration projects.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, implored the Commissioners to start thinking about 

next year’s budget and priorities.  The Mayor’s Office is currently crafting next year’s budget.

Mrs. Boyer said that it is imperative to move forward with efforts to acquire land and begin constructing the Arlington River Rowing Center on the Arlington River.  The Jacksonville Rowing Club would operate the facility. The center would be open to the public and would provide a rowing facility for Stanton and Episcopal high schools and other groups.
In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on legislation for the shipyards property that was discussed at the previous evening’s City Council meeting.

Stanley Scott commented on the need for greater access to waterways in the Northside.  He also implored the Commission to recognize the need to teach young people in underserved communities how to swim.

Joseph Kistel, Executive Director, TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It), recounted the video that the Commission viewed at its October meeting.  The video depicted the Starship artificial reef that was deployed in the ocean at Mickler’s Landing, north of Ponte Vedra Beach.  Mr. Kistel credited the CCA (Coastal Conservation Association) for the work that it does in assisting in the organized efforts to deploy artificial reefs.  Mr. Kistel feels that CCA merited recognition from the City for its work in the deployment of artificial reefs that enhance recreational fishing.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, requested that Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin craft a resolution commending CCA for providing its resources to deploy artificial reefs in Jacksonville’s waterways.
Peter King representing the Jacksonville Rowing Club noted that the rowing club is now in its 39th year.  He apprised the Commission that a matter of concern to the Jacksonville Rowing Club and others in the community is people living in moored vessels on the Arlington River.
Joe Simpson is concerned that sewage is being dumped into the St. Johns River.  He wanted to know whom he could he talk to about the matter.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, suggested that he talk with James Richardson of the Environmental Protection Board or Commissioner ex-Officio Bobby Baker.  Mr. Richardson and Mr. Baker were present in the Chamber.
Morgan Healy, representing Greenpeace, expressed her concern about pollution in the St. Johns River.   She expressed specific concern about JEA’s Northside Generating Station and sewage sludge that could be discharging into the river by the generating station.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:32 A.M.
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